

















SECONDARY TRANSFER

Children transfer to local secondary schools at the end of Year 6. A meeting is held for
parents and carers early in the Autumn Term, to explain the current Kent selection
procedure for secondary education. The Headteacher will also meet individually with
families to discuss the choice of secondary schools for their child. Parents and carers are
encouraged to visit secondary schools in advance of naming them as a preference.
During terms 5 and 6 the pupils in Year 6 undertake a transition programme to ensure a

smooth next step.

The Judd Grammar
School

Weald Grammar
School

Grammar School x1

Weald of Kent
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Maidstone Girls’
Grammar
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St Gregory’s Catholic
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Wrotham School

Knole Academy

Longfield Academy
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KEEPING IN TOUCH

We are committed to involving parents and carers in their children's education and life at
the school. We hope that you will feel welcome and become a part of the school
community.

A fortnightly newsletter, emailed to families, keeps you informed of day-to-day news and
upcoming events. There are also regular opportunities to meet teachers and discuss their
children’s progress. In December, April and July, parents and carers will also receive a
written report on their child. For Year 2 and Year 6 children, these reports will include the
results of any statutory assessments or tests.

THE SCHOOL DAY

School Hours
The hours spent in school during the normal school week, are 32.5 hours for Foundation
Stage (Reception), KS1 and KS2.

Times of school sessions:

Start of school day 8.50 am

Playtime 10.15 - 10.35am
Lunchtime 12.00pm — 1.05pm
End of the school day 3.20pm

Children are formally in the care of school staff from 8.50am. A member of staff will be on
duty on the playground from 8.45am, however, parents and carers are responsible for
their children until pupils enter classrooms from 8.45am. It is important that children are
not late for school as late arrival in the classroom can be upsetting for your child, and can
affect the smooth running of the school. School staff supervise the morning and lunchtime
breaks.
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THE CURRICULUM

Each year group in our school follows an integrated curriculum. Daily attention focuses on
the core subjects of English, Mathematics, Science and Computing. The Foundation
subjects - History, Geography, Design and Technology, Music, Art, Physical Education,
French - are covered through our creative curriculum. In common with other schools we
follow the New National Curriculum. During the school year each class's work is planned
around a series of topics, lasting half a term or a term. These topics are organised so
that all areas of the National Curriculum are included over the year. Classroom displays
focus on aspects of the topic and children are also encouraged to bring in interesting
items from home.

Individual lessons in Music, Games and Physical Education form part of each child’s
week. Religious Education and Personal, Social and Health Education (PSHE) are
provided as separate lessons, as well as being incorporated where appropriate in themed
work. Computing is integrated throughout the curriculum to develop skills and provide a
broader experience. French is also taught throughout the school.

Special Educational Needs and Disabilities

Care and consideration are given to all children with Special Educational Needs. Our
policy and approach are inclusive. Support is planned to take place both within the
classroom and elsewhere on the school site. Progress is closely monitored according to
the guidelines set out in the New Special Needs Code of Practice and the mainstream
core standards. If it is considered that a child needs extra support then consultation
takes place with the parents/carers and individual programmes of work are devised by
the Inclusion Manager (SENCO). These programmes are regularly reviewed and
assessed. Class teachers are responsible for coordinating the provision of special needs
support for children in their class.

Homework

Parents and carers are fully informed of homework requirements and each child receives
homework each week. The type and amount of homework varies according to age. We
believe that homework allows families an opportunity to discuss learning with their
children and to play a vital role in encouraging and helping their child’s education.

During the year, parents and carers are invited to a Curriculum Evening and are updated
with a class newsletter which states visits, homework and PE arrangements. Our
homework policy can be viewed on our school website www.shorehamvillageschool.net
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THE CURRICULUM

School Council / Pupil Leadership Team

The School Council is a vital way for children to build confidence and develop their social
skills. They are overseen by teachers but run by elected representatives from all the
classes. Meeting regularly, they discuss issues within the school. The children give their
opinions and debate ideas, before coming up with a working plan which they then
implement. In past years the School Council organised charitable fundraising and a talent
show for the school called ‘Shoreham’s Got Talent’. Children from all classes took part
and in a final show there was dancing, singing, joke telling, magic and even
ventriloquism.

Educational Visits and Activities

The school organises a range of educational visits for the children. We see these as an
important extension and reinforcement of the cross-curricular learning taking place in
school. As the children grow older they have the opportunity to go further afield. Places
visited have included: Houses of Parliament, National Gallery, Lullingstone Roman Villa,
Knole House, Kent Museum, Sevenoaks Library, British Museum, O2 arena, Filston Farm
and local theatres.

For all visits and activities outside of school parental permission is sought. A risk
assessment is undertaken before trips are made and steps are taken to reduce any
possible risks. All coaches are fitted with seat belts. The children are supervised in
groups according to KCC guidelines. We welcome help from parents/carers on children’s
visits and activities where we need additional adult support.

The school also invites visiting ‘theatre in education’ groups to perform plays, visiting
musicians, nurses, artists and crafts people to work and perform to the children to
enhance and enrich the children’s learning experiences.

Cycling proficiency classes are organised in conjunction with the KCC’s Road Safety
officer for our Year 6 children and when possible, they attend the ‘Safety in Action’ in the
local area.
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SCHOOL UNIFORM

School Uniform

Parents/carers are encouraged to support the school in its uniform policy. It helps to give
the children a sense of belonging and gives them pride in their school. All items marked
with an asterisk below can be ordered online at: www.horncastles.co.uk/c/57/Shoreham-
Village-School

Summer Uniform (beginning of summer term 5 to end autumn term 1 inclusive)
 yellow / white checked dress OR
« white polo shirt
« dark grey (not black, no embellishments) skirt/ shorts / trousers
« green school sweater/cardigan*
« white/ grey socks
» school baseball cap*
- plain black coat

Winter Uniform (beginning of autumn term 2 to end spring Term 4 inclusive)
« white polo shirt
« dark grey (not black, no embellishments) skirt or trousers
« green school sweater/cardigan*
« white/ grey socks or grey tights
« plain black coat

Shoes
Conventional black school shoes or plain black (no coloured logos) trainers
Wellington boots are required.

School Bag
School bag* or school rucksack*

PE Kit
All pupils should have a named PE kit in school every day.
» school PE bag* (clearly named)
« school green t-shirt* (Reception, Year 1 and Year 2 only)
« school sports polo shirt* (Years 3-6 only)
« plain black shorts
« school black fleece*
 plain black jog pants
« plain black plimsolls or trainers, white socks.
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SCHOOL UNIFORM

PE Kit should be kept in a school PE bag. All pupils should have a named PE kit in
school every day. A track suit or warm jumper is useful for the children for their game’s
lessons, particularly in the winter.

An old shirt/overall for art/craft work is a good idea for keeping your child’s clothes clean.
Wellington boots are often helpful as we encourage the children to get out and about as
much as possible.

All uniform should be clearly marked (marker or tape that will not wash out) with the
child's name. All lost property which does not have a name in it will be recycled at the end
of each term.

Jewellery and Personal Possessions

On health and safety grounds children should not wear jewellery in our school. The
school cannot accept responsibility for the loss or damage of any items brought into
school. Only simple stud earrings may be worn in school, and must be removed or taped
prior to attending school on PE days for safety reasons.

Necklaces, bracelets, rings and other jewellery may not be worn unless for religious
reasons - parents / carers must request permission in writing to the Head.

As a general rule, children should not bring toys and personal possessions to school,
particularly if they are valuable. Sometimes, they may wish to bring in things for special
reasons, to support their learning. Please consult with the class teacher. Responsibility
for the care of such things is with the child concerned. Pupil's phones are not allowed in
school unless needed by a child on their school journey. They must be switched off when
entering the school site and handed to the teacher at the start of the day. It will remain off
and returned to the child at home time.
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WELFARE & POLICIES

Accidents and illness

If your child is unwell we will make every effort to contact you. It is very important that we
have up-to-date home/work telephone numbers or other contact numbers. Until we have
contacted you, we will take any action required in the interests of the child. If your child is ill
before school begins, please do not send them to school on that day. Although we will
always care for children who become ill at school, any necessary medical treatment or
administering of medicines should be discussed with the Headteacher in the first instance. If
your child suffers a bump on the head, you will always be notified. The school nurse visits the
school to carry out checks on height and weight in Reception and Year 6. Our Child
Safeguarding policy is available to parents/carers on our website
www.shorehamvillageschool.net

Medication

It is preferable that if your child requires medication, you request doses that can be taken
outside of school hours. If your child needs to take prescribed medicine during school hours,
the medication should be brought to the school office for safekeeping. No medicines will be
accepted unless prescribed by a doctor and properly labelled with: The name of the child,
dosage, name of the pharmacist (to whom reference may be made if there is any doubt to
dosage) and is accompanied by a written instruction.

Parents/carers will be asked to sign a form giving permission for the administration of any
medication and while every care will be taken to ensure the correct dosage, the school
cannot be held responsible for any incorrect dosages given. Please note that medicine to be
taken three times a day often does not need to be administered during the school day.

Payments in School

The school uses an online portal to collect any school expenses, including, trips or after
school clubs. You will be contacted by the office who will provide you with access and
instructions on how to register and manage an account. You must register before you can
purchase an item online.

Absence

It is imperative that your child attends school. If your child is absent from school for any
reason, it is essential that you let the school secretary know the reason by telephone on the
first day, followed by a short note. Without a letter the absence will be marked as
unauthorised and officially considered as truancy. We expect all pupils to be in school as
there is a detrimental impact on their education if they are absent.
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WELFARE & POLICIES

If you wish your child to leave school during the school day for an appointment please ensure
that we are informed beforehand by letter. All children leaving the school during the school
day need to be signed out by the parent. This needs to be done through the school office.

The Local Authority issues Penalty Notices and associated fines to parents/carers of children
who are absent for the following reasons:

« Unauthorised leave for the purpose of a family holiday in term time.

» Delayed return from leave of absence without prior school agreement.
» Persistent late arrival at school (after the register has closed).

« Parentally-condoned absences.

» Absences where no reason is provided.

« Truancy (including pupils caught on truancy sweeps).

The school has to keep a record of unauthorised absence.

Anti-Bullying Policy and Other Policies

We do not tolerate any form of bullying at Shoreham Village School. We expect children to
treat each other with respect. If children are found to have taken part in any form of bullying
then there is an established and consistent procedure for dealing with this. Our policy can be
viewed on our website www.shorehamvillageschool.net A range of other school policies are
also available to view on the school website or can be requested via the School Office.

Behaviour and Discipline

Our aim is to encourage self-discipline, courtesy, consideration for others and respect.
Positive praise is essential and the staff reinforces good work, good behaviour and co-
operation. There is a clear and consistent policy for consequences of poor behaviour.

There are times when sanctions such as withdrawal of privileges may have to be applied after
careful investigation by the Headteacher or class teacher. In the rare cases of persistent
misbehaviour, parents/carers are informed and invited to take part in discussions with staff to
devise strategies to assist the child to modify and improve his/her attitude and behaviour.

Exclusion will very rarely be used. Parents/carers will be notified in writing at the earliest
possible moments, of the reason for the suspension. All actions will follow the KCC
regulations. The Behaviour Policy is available to view on the school website.
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WELFARE & POLICIES

Charging Policy

Many activities are arranged for students throughout the school year ranging from field trips
to morning excursions. The Governors’ Charging Policy complies with the Education Reform
Act 1988 and with all recent Government legislation:

» No charges are made for admission to Shoreham Village School;

» No charges are made for education in school hours;

« No charges are made for entry into any recognised public examination provided the
student had been prepared at the school. If, however, the student fails to attend or meet
the requirements of such an examination without good reason, the parent or guardian
may be charged with the examination fees;

« Voluntary contributions are requested for any visit/activities in the school and beyond it
when they do not form part of the National Curriculum;

» Charges are made for private music lessons;

« Parents and carers may be asked for the recovery of costs of breakages.

Complaints Procedure

If you have any concerns about your child's education then in the first instance please talk it
over with their class teacher. They are committed to your child’s education and will want to
hear any concerns firsthand. The best time to contact them is at the end of the school day. If
the problem cannot be resolved with the class teacher, the headteacher will become involved.
We very much hope that any problem you may have can be resolved through discussion with
us.

If you are not satisfied that your complaint has been settled by informal discussion, there is a
formal procedure in place. Our policy can be viewed on our website.
www.shorehamvillageschool.net .
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